Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

March 9, 2015
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this regular meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. on March 9, 2015 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown. Also present were Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden and three (3) residents.  Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy and Recreation Director Jerrid Otis were absent.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one present wishing to address the Board, the Supervisor reconvened to the regular session.

Recreation Director Jerrid Otis was not present but submitted the following report:

1. Attorney’s Office has file for Non for Profit status, will start the 501c(3) status next

2. Contacting fence vendors to get estimates on fence repairs for Lowell Fire House field

3. Will need to get stone and oil pricing for spring for the park

4. Will need to get updated quote for wood chips, stone or rubber for playground base at park
Supervisor Eisnor stated that Mr. Otis has been in contact with the Rome City Recreation Director.  They feel they can accommodate Westmoreland residents in their swimming lessons.  They offer three (3) sessions, the cost is $35.00 per person, for a two (2) hour session, two (2) days each week and every 3rd Friday of the month.  The City would bill the Town for the cost of each resident after each enrollment period. 

Supervisor Eisnor stated that Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy and Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young are both on vacation. The following report was submitted;

 It has been a long winter.  The guys have been really busy between the snowplowing and blowing.  Poland Sand and Gravel have been hauling in sand.  We have had a hard time getting salt due to supply and demand.  Snow plow parts and harness for the truck will not be available until March 17th.  I have provided each of you with a copy of the road projects for this year.  If you could review them and sign them it would be appreciated.
The Supervisor stated that the Highway Superintendent left the Agreement to spend Highway Funds and each Board member was provided a copy.  The Highway Superintendent asked that the Board approve the agreement so that materials can be purchased.  
Discussion followed and Supervisor Eisnor asked how long Shed Road really is.  He commented that it seems like every year the Town is doing something on Shed Road.  Councilperson Pritchard replied that 
nothing has been done since the re-milling was done on one end of the Road a couple of years ago.  He added that he would rather see something done on Schieferstine Road to level it out. 

Councilperson Husted spoke of extending the pavement at the end of Burrows Road to avoid the possibility of the plow breaking up the pavement with the soft shoulders during spring plowing.  Councilperson Pritchard  stated he feels Pryor Road needs to have the shoulders worked on before any oil and stone can be put down, the Road is not currently wide enough to accommodate oil and stone until the shoulders are pushed back.  

Councilperson Husted stated that the intersections are starting to “pond” and the banks really need to be pushed back to avoid this situation.

The Board reviewed the agreement and decided to table the agreement until the April meeting when the Highway Superintendent was present. 

Supervisor Eisnor stated that we have received the Mowing agreement from the County but he would like to table that topic until April also.

The Supervisor then asked for the Assessor’s Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;
The Exemptions are in. Warren is in the office from 9am to Noon daily. The data collection and permits for 2014 as well as the first two months of 2015 permits are getting done. I will be going to Jefferson Community College on March 26th.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report, welcomed the new Codes Officer Jody Thieme and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

             Issued Order to Remedy: 6050 Shed Rd. - Garbage and Tires

                Issued Order to Remedy: 5955 Skinner Rd. - Rubbish
                Issued Order to Remedy: 4980 NYS Route 233 - Blocked Fire Exits

                Land Lord Tenant dispute resolution, Lowell Road.

                Continued Construction Inspections for Medical Facility

                Issued 2 permits for the month

                Collected $485.00 in fees

                Issued total of 10 permits for 2015
	Month
	Feb-15
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	2/2/15
	2015-9998
	Hubbell Galvanizing
	 
	5474 NYS Route 233
	302.000-1-63
	Storage
	 $ 240.00 

	2/10/15
	2015-9999
	Davies
	Andrew
	6682 Cooper Street
	313.000-2-25.1
	Wood furnace
	 $   50.00 

	2/17/15
	2015-0009
	Zegarelli
	Richard
	7674 East Carter Rd
	303.000-1-7-10
	Residence
	 $ 150.00 

	2/17/15
	2015-0010
	Zegarelli
	Richard
	7674 East Carter Rd
	303.000-1-7-10
	Septic
	 $   45.00 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 $   485.00


Councilperson Hebbard advised the Codes Officer that the Town has a Law requiring residents to keep the sidewalks in front of their homes passable.  This year it has not been done and asked if something can be done.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that maybe it is time the Town purchased a v-plow for the Highway Department to attach to the tractor to clean the sidewalks.  Councilperson Pritchard countered that the tractors the Highway has are too large to plow sidewalks.  Codes Officer Thieme agreed to look into the matter.

Codes Officer Thieme asked the Board how permit fees and money collected in the Codes Office is handled here.  In Vernon, all money goes through the Clerk’s Office.  The Town Clerk stated that all Codes fees have always been deposited through the Bookkeeper, however, according to Law should be run through the Clerk’s fund.  Town Clerk Jody Burdick ask for the Boards permission to change this practice.  The Board had no objection and from this point on all Codes fees will be processed through the Town Clerk’s fund.

Water Plant Operator Ted Flint arrived at 6:45 P.M.

Codes Officer Thieme asked the Board for permission to purchase a computer tower and have a phone line installed at his desk in the Codes Office.  He explained that this would greatly improve his efficiency as he currently has to run between two (2) desks to answer phones and use the computer.  Mr. Thieme stated there is money in the Codes Budget for these items and the Board agreed to expend those funds.

The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and asked for the Water Report.

 Water Plant Operator Ted Flint apologized for not getting a report in.  He advised the Board that he received information from Sean Clive at the County Health Department.  Mr. Clive told Mr. Flint that effective 2015, the Town is now required by law to perform daily Turbidity tests on Westmoreland Water.  The equipment need for this test is around $1,200.00 and chemicals would also need to be purchased.  Mr. Flint stated that Mr. Clive also suggested that the Town hire a hydrologist to determine if our raw water contaminates have changed in the Westmoreland Water system.

Mr. Flint stated they have had a couple of frozen lines, one (1) in the Westmoreland District (Methodist Church) and one (1) in the Tindall District (East South Street).  Both were the result of the water line crossing a parking lot or driveway and therefore not insulated by snow.  The Westmoreland line will need further attention in the spring.

Councilperson Husted commented that the water tower on Route 233 has not been plowed out and asked Mr. Flint if it should be.  Mr. Flint replied that it should be accessible in the event that he had an emergency.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Mr. Flint for his report and asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;

In February we loaned out 858 items and registered three new patrons.  In honor of Dr. Seuss’s one-hundredth birthday, a selection of his books was displayed. On Wednesday, February 25th, I read “Oh the Places You’ll Go “to five children. Then a craft and coloring pages were worked on.    
Ms. McFadden told the Board that the frost has caused a substantial piece of the sidewalk to rise up approximately three (3) inches.  She feels this is a trip hazard. Ms. McFadden currently has an orange cone strategically placed in an effort to make people aware.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he would ask the Highway Department to look at it but until the frost is gone, there probably isn’t much they can do.

The Supervisor thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.
Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;

· Corresponded with Oneida County & new insurer regarding the Town’s workers’ compensation plan;

· Assisted the Town’s Parks & Recreational Association;

· Assisted the Town with multiple miscellaneous issues.

Attorney Mattacola elaborated stating he met with the Recreation Director regarding the Westmoreland Parks and Recreation by-laws.  The 501 designation will be filed within days.  This will allow the organization to obtain a Tax ID number and open a bank account.  Once all this has been established, the 501c (3) process will commence.

Attorney Mattacola indicated he was told by the County Workers Comp Plan that their actuary is still in the process of performing calculations.  He asked the Board if they wanted him to take a firm stance of this issue or not.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he thinks eventually it will come to that.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested we give them a couple more months.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In February, the Town Clerk’s office sold eight (8) new dog licenses, renewed forty-five (45) individual dog licenses and processed one replacement tag for $473.00.  Of that, $74.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $399.00, which includes $24.00 in late fees.

On February 10, 2015 fourteen (14) late notices were sent out for dogs due in January 2015.  Renewal notices, for sixty-six (66) dogs due in March, were sent out February 26, 2015.

There was no hunting or fishing licenses sold in February.

One marriage license was sold in February for $40.00, of which the Town realized $17.50. Twenty-two (22) certified copies were issued for $220.00. 

Seven (7) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.

Our March Blood Drive had to be cancelled due to a scheduling problem at the Red Cross.  Our next Blood Drive will be held on May 2, 2015. 

I have submitted vouchers to attend the 2015 Town Clerks Conference in Rochester April 26-29, 2015.  If approved, I will be going alone this year, Beverly will hold regular office hours during my absence.

Communications received:

1. Syracuse Builders Exchange- annual report.

2. Rome Sentinel- notification of increase charge for legal notices.

3. Hubert and Nancy Pritchard- thank you note.
4. Westlanders- thank you note.
Checks received:
1. Westmoreland Fire Dist.

Fuel- December 2014

$        537.77

2. Westmoreland Fire Dist.

1st quarter workers comp
$    3,484.00

3. Westmoreland Union Cemetery
fuel Sept-Oct 2014

$        306.33

4. Westmoreland Union Cemetery
fuel November 2014

$          71.73

5. NYMIR



Ins. Payment plow claim
$  20,088.28

6. Clark Mills Fire Dist.


Fuel



$          74.71


7. Clark Mills Fire Dist.


Fuel



$          61.70

8. Camelot Village


Water payment


$     8,284.45

9. Westmoreland Town Court

Justice Bowers-January 2015 
$     8,029.00     

10. COCVAC



fuel



$     1,813.33

11. Westmoreland Central School
fuel



$     8,991.11

12. County of Oneida


plowing subsidy


$ 102,109.00        

13. County of Oneida 


4th quarter sales tax

$ 304,921.34    

14. Time Warner Cable


franchise fees


$   12,909.75

15. Linda Buck



Park rental


$           25.00 
The Town Clerk informed the Board that Karen Nixon has agreed to perform a Dog Enumeration for the sum of $5.00 per identified unlicensed dog.  The Clerk has drawn up a contract, legal notice, list of residences within the Town, Town map and various letters to be used during the enumeration and presented copies to each Board member.  She asked for permission to move forward.

Attorney Mattacola asked the Clerk to forward a copy of the contract to his office for review.

52 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the Town Clerk to pursue a dog enumeration for the Town of Westmoreland as outlined in the Service Agreement pursuant to Attorney consent of the contract verbiage.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

The Town Clerk brought up the issue of EDU water charges on Town properties.  She explained that the Town is charged six (6) EDU’s twice a year for various Town owned properties.  These charges are not equally divided each cycle and she wondered if any Board members knew why.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that each EDU is based on a standard of 150 gallons of water used per day.  Any commercial property using more than the norm is charged additional EDU’s.   EDU assessments can be evaluated at any time.  Councilperson Pritchard was not familiar with the specific allocation of Town EDU charges but suggested that a meter situated over the door in the Highway Department may be able to shed some light on the subject.  The Town Clerk thanked Councilperson Pritchard and indicated she would follow up.
The Town Clerk mentioned the late fee application regarding late payments in the Tindall Water District.  In conversations the Clerk has had with MVWA, it has been concluded that MVWA did not program their system or calculate billing costs in their original contract with the Town of Westmoreland.  In order for late fees to be charged, MVWA will need time to program their system and an additional fee will be charged to the Town to cover the costs of the programming and mailing.  The Clerk asked the Board what they wanted to do.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he will review the original contract and advise.

Councilperson Brown said the texted the Highway Superintendent regarding the high banks at intersections.  He feels this poses a hazard and asked that the Highway Department do what they can to cut them down.

Councilperson Hebbard advised the Board he has been in contact with the Clinton Pool.  Clinton feels that they also can accommodate us as far as swimming lessons for Westmoreland residents.  He downloaded price lists from the Clinton Pool website.  The Clinton Pool is open from June through August from 1:00 P.M. to 7:00 P.M. daily.  Swimming lessons are offered three (3) day a week for three (3) weeks.  There are different times and levels for lessons.  The cost for a non-member is $40.00 per session.  Councilperson Hebbard suggested the Board determine exactly what they are willing to pay for and which facility they want to use.
Councilperson Hebbard also contacted P.J. Davis of Hamilton College.  The College does not offer use of their pool to anyone other than students and faculty.
Supervisor Eisnor presented each Board member with a spreadsheet of pool costs over the last three (3) years as well as a fact sheet of problems that exist at the pool.
The Supervisor mentioned that $1,500.00 of the Recreation Director’s salary was from the pool budget and only $500.00 came from the Town.  He asked the Board what they would like to do.

Councilperson Husted asked if Councilperson Hebbard attended the Parks & Recreation meeting last month.  Councilperson Hebbard replied that he had, the group has a lot of great ideas but still only five (5) people in attendance.  He feels without further interest by residents, this association may also fail.

Councilperson Husted also commented that he noticed the Town’s 2014 sale tax revenues are down by $8,000.00 from the 4th quarter of 2013.  The Board reviewed the figures and ultimately determined the actual decrease for the 4th quarter is around $20,000.00.  Councilperson Husted cautioned the Board that we must be careful with our spending.
Councilperson Pritchard commended the Highway Department on the great job they did in keeping the roads cleared this year.  Now he added, they need to get the banks pushed back to open up the intersections and prevent flooding.

Councilperson Pritchard spoke of the quotes on fencing that the Recreation Director is pursuing for a dog park on the Lowell property.  He was unclear as to whether the Board is actually in favor of a dog park there and feels until it has been decided, getting quotes is fruitless.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that the Recreation Director is attempting to get as much information to the Board as possible, so that the Board can make an informed decision regarding the dog park.

Supervisor Eisnor added that a second option has become available. Little League has approached him requesting use of the Little League Field on the Lowell Property.  Little League is willing to make all the necessary repairs and incur all the costs involved.  The Supervisor indicated that is in favor of either use as long as the property gets used.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested that the Board let Little League take the Lowell Property and put the dog park on the old pool property.
Councilperson Husted asked about the wood chips for the Park that the Recreation Director’s report had listed.  Supervisor Eisnor replied that a special type of mold free chip has to be used and they are very expensive.  Supervisor Eisnor will obtain new quotes for woodchips, pea stone and rubber mulch. 
Supervisor Eisnor told the Board the he and Councilperson Hebbard went to Picente’s State of the County breakfast.  He stated that both Utica and Rome will be receiving $500,000.00 of the Indian Land Deal proceeds.  Next year the intent is to award the Town’s with funding based on requests and need factors. Councilperson Pritchard suggested we get started on plans to improve/expand the walking trail.  He feels that type of project would be appealing for a money award.

Supervisor Eisnor agreed to talk with the Highway Superintendent about cleaning the intersections.  Councilperson Hebbard stated he has a few complaints about the Town’s snow removal this year.  No other Board member has had nothing but compliments.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that we need a Standard Workday Resolution.  The Town Clerk explained that whenever an official is elected or appointed and new resolution is required.  Because we have so many employees with one year appointment terms, we wind up doing this Resolution every year.

53 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to accept the following Standard Workday Resolution; 

 [image: image1.emf]
All Board members voted Aye and the motion was declared carried.
54 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Husted to accept and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

55 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Brown to accept and place on file the minutes of February 9, 2015 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Pritchard asked the Supervisor if he had heard anything on the water extension in Kirkland.  The Supervisor replied no, but was planning on contacting the Supervisor in Kirkland this week.
56 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #54-#86 which total $44,863.51.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

57 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows;


Tindall Water

vouchers #3-#4

which total

$  6,874.76

Westmoreland Water
vouchers #10-#15
which total

$58,302.71

Spencer Water

Vouchers #6
 
which total

$        25.47

Camelot Water

voucher # 2

which total

$          6.95

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

58 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #36- #68, which total $41,545.22  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor said the next meeting will be held on April 13, 2015 at 6:30 P.M.

59 There being no one else wishing to speak to the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:46 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
